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Recommendations
You are recommended:
1. To note the contents of the report.     

1.   Information

1.1 Meetings, the Town Clerk has attended over 60 meetings since the last report was produced to Council covering various issues many of which are detailed below, but including working groups, committees, one to ones with various colleagues and staff meetings as well as meetings with various outside partners.  
1.2 Outstanding Freedom of Information Act requests, complaints and compliments, since the last Clerks report to the on the 17th October there have been three Freedom of Information Act requests from the same resident all of which have been dealt with in detail. A Subject Access Request remains outstanding at the time of  writing this report but will hopefully be complete by the time of the meeting. This is now beyond the time limits.  
1.3 In addition there have been various in depth complaints that have been progressed , most to completion but which have taken up significant officer time.  
1.4 There have been a large number of compliments regarding the successful Christmas Magic, well done to Sharan Brydon and Ellie Johnson-Bullock.Complimments have continued regarding Seaford Head golf course, The View, the new West View beach huts and the new skatepark.     
1.5 Staffing update, the team in the office has been slightly changed as Sharan Brydon went off on her maternity leave at Christmas and Ellie Johnson-Bullock stepped in seamlessly. Ellie as the Councils film location manager was already familiar with many activities and had a reasonable hand over period. She has performed exceptionally since coming abroad. 
1.6 Georgia Raeburn , Executive Support Officer has returned from her maternity leave and has picked up exactly where she left off providing excellent service to the Council in both HR and Policy writing as well as supporting Council meetings and other activities during her three days a week. 
1.7 Finally as part of the new office structure Issy Moreland has been retained as the Assistant Town Clerk with responsibilities for some of corporate services. Issy proved to be an excellent addition to the team whilst here on maternity cover and has settled into her new role very well.
1.8 Currently two posts are being filled by interview, namely the Marketing Officer for all services and the new RFO (part time). By the time of the meeting these positions may have been filled ensuring the Council has its full compliment of staff in the office. 
1.9 Monthly meetings take place with the managers at both the View and the Golf Course. All staff there are performing very well with the only change being the loss of sous chef Lee Blackford who secured a promotion elsewhere and leaves with our best wishes for the future. He has been replaced by Scott Brown who has settled in very well under the stewardship of Head Chef Nelson Prudencio. 
1.10 Officer and Councillor development, two office staff are continuing to progress with the CILCA qualification, with two more due to start soon.  Three of the Greens team are currently completing NVQ’s level threes and one level four. In addition a number of staff have attended various training courses including the NALC Annual Conference, also attended by Councillors P Boorman and N Adil, all in pursuance of the Councils commitment to develop all of its employees to reach their maximum potential and to ensure all staff are fully up to date with current methods and essentials. 
1.11 All appraisals save for the Town Clerks are now complete and targets set as well as training objectives which the team are now looking to source for the next financial year.
1.12 Councillors have been provided with two training sessions on the Councils budgeting process which have hopefully assisted everyone understanding of the issues and constraints the Council faces.    
1.13 Press releases, social media, and website, since the October meeting there have been 19 press releases issued and over 50 social media posts on the various Town Council Social media sites covering the Town Council, Seaford Head Golf Course, The View, the Mayor, the Young Mayor and Seaford Skatepark. 
1.14 The Town Council Facebook Site has had over 40,000 views in one month with significant feedback being achieved. The posts have covered numerous local issues from beach concessions to the new skatepark and plans for the new tennis courts more recently. 

1.15 Corporate Governance and Policy review, there are four policies for review and one new one for adoption on the current agenda. Several other policies are also being reviewed by officers currently to prepare them for the next Council meeting. The Council currently holds 63 adopted policies all of which are available to Councillors via the Councillor drive many of which are including in the Councillors Information pack in hard format. 

1.16 Neighbourhood Plan, the volunteers who have driven this Plan have done an amazing job to the point the plan has been recommended for referendum by the appointed inspector. The referendum date has been set as the 6th February, the same day as the Town Council bye election for the East Ward which will hopefully reduce the costs for the bye election which Seaford Town Council has to fund. The referendum cots are borne by Lewes District Council as the Planning Authority. 

1.17 Electors will receive poll cards (for both elections in East Ward)  and the polling stations will be open from 7am to 10pm , those with postal votes will be able to use these for the referendum. 

1.18 The Neighbourhood Plan team have been planning publicity to ensure that as many people as possible vote and hopefully vote yes. Typical turnout in a Town Neighbourhood Plan referendum is from 10% – 20%. Strategies to encourage people to vote include banners on the A259, press releases, Seaford Scene, leaflets posters in local businesses, staked signs on A 259, social media and encouraging all connected including Councillors to share a pre-drafted email with all Seaford contacts. Councillors wishing to view more detail on the finalised neighbourhood plan as agreed by the inspector are encouraged to visit the Town Councils website, that said the key messages to get over are:      
[image: image1.emf]The Plan allocates where   the 185 new dwellings   government requires in Seaford by 2030 will be located on Brown Field  Sites decided  by Seafordians, that cherished open spaces will be conserved and enhanced and, that a greater share (25%)  of the new tax developers pay (CIL) will be paid to Seaford Town Council for local use.   Please  use your  vote .     The 10 Brown Field Sites, not in the  National Park, for housing development are :      Dane Valley Project  –   104 dwellings (net addition of 74). The plan is for 100% of these to be affordable homes.      Jermyn  & Sons , 10 Claremont Road  –   20 dwellings       Homefield Place  –   19 dwellings      Brooklyn Hyundai, C laremont Road  –   13 dwellings      Holmes Lodge, 72 Claremont Road  –   12 dwellings       Station approach/Dane Road  –   12 dwellings above existing retail space      Seven Sisters  P ub, Alfriston Road  –   9 dwellings      Old House Depository, Claremont Road  –   35 dwellings      Elm  Court, Blatchington Road  –   9 dwellings      Florence House  –   7 dwellings   The 9 Local Green Spaces (protected areas   in addition to those already protected  through existing planning regulations e.g. recreation grounds ) designated in the Plan are:      Blatchington Pond      Foster Close Open Space      Normansal Park/Chalvington Fields not in the National Park        Princess Drive Green and old Grand Avenue Bridleway      The Crouch      The Old Brickfield and Site Adjacent to 47 Surrey Road      The Ridings, Lexden Road      Land North of Alfriston Road (4 plots)  


1.19 Leases and agreements, the pending new lease with Seaford Rugby FC has now been agreed save for a few minor adjustments which are with the club’s advisor now. Similarly the Football Club have had some queries answered to which we are awaiting a response. All the other eight lease matters are now complete. 

1.20 The View developments, the performance of the venue has been exceptional over the Christmas period breaking the previous record takings for December by several thousands of pounds taking over £56,000. The staff team there is fairly settled now and performing very well. The venue was recently promoted at a Wedding Fayre in Eastbourne with some positive results. However, each Wedding exclusive use creates issues as it means that due to the design of the building golfers and regular customers have nowhere to go so are excluded. In the summer this is overcome to a degree by use of a marquee, but this is not possible in the winter. This does lead to some negative feedback especially from regular golfers who quite understandably feel let down. The only solution to this is the building of the new pro-shop and conversion of the existing pro-shop into a spike bar. As Councillors are aware this is to be funding with a pending reclaim of business rates. This could take up to another 12 months however. In the interim a detailed plan for the new spike bar is being completed ready for it to go out to tender as soon as the refund decision is made, presuming it is successful. 

1.21 Golf course developments, the course income has nothing but positive feedback from all golfers alike. However, the recent exceptional wet weather has meant that unusually the course has had to close for a couple of days, some courses close for the whole winter by contrast. The course costs centre does however remain on target to make a profit again, in the region of £50,000. The bore hole itself is now complete , the installation of the additional pumps to drive the water from the borehole to the tank will take place over the next few weeks. Once operational this should reduce costs by about £7,000 - £10,000 per annum dependent upon the weather.   

1.22 Monthly meetings take place between the Town Clerk, Golf Professional and the Head Greenkeeper to oversee the management of the course, including financial monitoring, marketing and communication as well development of the facility. These ensure that the Councils strategy is delivered as effectively as possible and also ensure the staff remain as motivated as possible. 
1.23 Support for the Projects and Facilities team, regular meetings take place between the Town Clerk and the Projects and Facilities Manager, these ensure the Council remains focussed on its objectives and ensures that projects are delivered as efficiently and effectively as possible and that all available support is in place. The team are delivering a significant number of projects and events now and are managing to maintain all assets to a high standard also. 
1.24 Exciting projects currently being developed / planned for next financial year include South Hill Barn, Martello Toilets, The Salts Tennis Courts, Design plan for the Salts, new golf pro shop, additional water refill stations, and many more improvements for the Town.  

1.25 Continuation of the Committee Chairman Management Group, the meetings are taking place as planned and minutes and agenda are shared with all Councillors. These meetings take place on the first Wednesday of every month on the Council offices at 11.15am and last for one hour. All Councillors are welcome though they are for the Chairs of the various main Committees to discuss agendered items with the Town Clerk. 

1.26 Liaison with Lewes District Council continues to be productive, joint pressure is still being put on the developer of Talland Parade who may well be back on site by the time of the meeting. Issues have again emerged with the details for the setting of the precept, this is an ongoing matter of discussion.  
1.27 Seafront Traffic Regulation Orders, ESCC officers decided not to progress the planned TRO to marshal motor homes on the seafront. It has been discussed by Planning and Highways Committee who have decided that going forward all complainants should be referred to ESCC . 
1.28 Provision of an alternative location for polling station at Cradle Hill School. Following the idea by STC of placing a temporary polling station on Town Council land at The Ridings the recent General Election was the first opportunity to put this into practice. Lewes District Council provide the polling station as the election authority. The new system worked very well with no negative feedback at all and more importantly no inconvenience to over 600 families of children at Cradle Hill School who in the past have had to find alternative arrangement due to the school closing for elections.
2. Financial Appraisal 

      There are no financial implications as a result of this report.
3. Contact Officer

The Contact Officer for this report is James Corrigan, Town Clerk.
Town Clerk







